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Clerk: Lisa Antrobus Governance Support 

Telephone: 01803 207013 Town Hall 
E-mail address: governance.support@torbay.gov.uk Castle Circus 
Date: Tuesday, 07 December 2021 Torquay 
  TQ1 3DR 
 

 
Dear Member 
 
HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD - THURSDAY, 9 DECEMBER 2021 
 
I am now able to enclose, for consideration at the Thursday, 9 December 2021 meeting of 
the Health and Wellbeing Board, the following reports that were unavailable when the 
agenda was printed. 
 
 
Agenda No Item Page 
 
 
 10.   Torbay and Devon Safeguarding Adults 

Partnership 2020-21 Annual Report 
Final Report and covering report. 

(Pages 63 - 79) 

 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
Lisa Antrobus 
Clerk 
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07 December 2021 
 
Torbay and Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership  
Annual Report 2020-21 
Covering Brief for: Torbay Health and Wellbeing Board 
Meeting Date/Time: Thursday 09 December 2021 
 
 
Purpose of agenda item:   
It is a statutory requirement, under the Care Act 2014, for each Safeguarding Adults Board 
(SAB) to produce and publish an Annual Report.   
 
It is also a requirement for each SAB to present their Annual Report to their Health and 
Wellbeing Board(s).   
 
This Annual Report was presented to the Devon Health and Wellbeing Board on 28 
October 2021.  
 
More detailed information about the work of the TDSAP is available on the TDSAP 
website: Home - Torbay and Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership 
 
1.  Introduction  
1.1  The full annual report summarises TDSAP safeguarding activity undertaken 

throughout 2020-21. 
 
1.2  As in previous years, we have attempted to ensure that the 2020-21 Annual Report 

is concise, informative and provides a level of information to enable readers to fully 
understand the work of the partnership during a very difficult year for all concerned. 

 
1.3 The Annual Report will be published on the TDSAP website, alongside full details of 

Safeguarding Adult Reviews (SARs), which we have published during this and 
previous years. 
 

1.4 Work is currently underway to produce easy read versions of the Annual Report and 
this is being completed in partnership with our Community Reference Subgroup. 

 
2.  Safeguarding Adults Partnership - Background 
2.1.  The TDSAP is the strategic lead body for safeguarding, with an overriding objective 

to prevent and reduce the risk of significant harm to adults with care and support 
needs, from abuse or other types of harm or exploitation. 
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2.2 The former Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership and Torbay Safeguarding 
Adults Board merged in December 2020, therefore creating a new joint Torbay & 
Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership (TDSAP).  

 
2.3 The TDSAP is completely independent, with an independent chair, Paul Northcott. 

Paul was appointed to the role in December 2020. 
 
2.4 The TDSAP is the collective name for the partners that work with the Safeguarding 

Adults Board (SAB) to safeguard adults across Torbay and Devon. 
 
2.5 The TDSAP acts as the key mechanism for agreeing how these agencies work 

together to safeguard and promote the safety and wellbeing of adults at risk and/or 
in vulnerable situations. It does this by co-ordinating what each of the TDSAP 
partners does and makes sure that they do it effectively. 

 
3. Legislative Context  
3.1  The Care Act 2014 requires that local authorities hold the lead responsibilities for 

safeguarding adults. The TDSAP acts as the strategic mechanism for ensuring that 
all partners work together successfully. 

 
3.2  The Care Act 2014 sets out that there are 3 key statutory requirements for the 

Partnership: 
  
3.2.1 To deliver and publish an Annual Report  
3.2.2 To ensure that the Partnership appropriately conducts Safeguarding Adult 

Reviews (SARs) 
3.2.3 To develop and publish a Strategic Business Plan 

 
4. Summary and Moving Forward 
4.1 The period covered by the report ends on 31 March 2021.  Covid-19 has had an 

impact on the work of the partnership, it has brought many challenges, though 
despite these additional pressures, all partners have continued to work effectively 
together and responded well when being held to account by the TDSAP.  Partners 
have shown continuous commitment to our key strategic areas and provided a good 
level of assurance throughout the year. 

 
4.2 As mentioned in 3.2.3, the TDSAP is required to produce a Strategic Business Plan.  
 
4.3 The plan for 2021–2024 has been developed and published on our website. Here is 

a link: Strategic Business Plan 2021-2024 - Torbay and Devon Safeguarding Adults 
Partnership 
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Section 1: Chair’s Foreword 
 
 

 
1.1 Paul Northcott – Chair of the Torbay and Devon Safeguarding 
Adults Partnership (TDSAP) 
 
 
The merger of both the Torbay and Devon Safeguarding Adults 
Boards into the TDSAP has presented a unique opportunity to 

strengthen the partnership and build on the previous successes that have been 
achieved in both areas. I would like to thank the two previous Chairs and the senior 
managers for all of their commitment and vision in progressing the merger. 
 
Joint working opportunities have enabled us to progress the work that has been 
detailed in this report whilst also enabling us to plan for the challenges that we will 
encounter in the future.  
 
The new priorities for the partnership will ensure that we focus on those areas that 
will improve safeguarding practice and ensure that we are effectively working 
together to deliver services that meet the needs of vulnerable individuals and the 
wider community. Community and service user engagement continues to be 
developed and is seen by the partnership as essential in building on the progress 
that has been achieved and informing future practice. 
 
 
1.2 Julie Foster – Former Chair of the Torbay Safeguarding Adults 
Board 
 
Like many other organisations across the world, Torbay 
Safeguarding Adults Board has had to adjust the way it operates 
during the current pandemic. Meetings have had to be convened 
virtually and some of our activities suspended temporarily whilst pressing priorities to 
safeguard a much wider population were actioned. 
 
The responsiveness and flexibility of our partners has been fantastic and, despite 
the need to work differently, safeguarding adult’s activity has continued relentlessly 
and those at risk from harm have been protected. Steps have been taken to publish 
the help available in cases of both domestic and financial abuse - issues which 
caused a particular concern during lockdown. We have also taken steps to monitor 
the impact of very busy health and care systems on hospital discharge and care at 
home to ensure adults at risk do not fall through gaps. 
 
It is to the credit of our senior managers that the plans to develop a new 
Safeguarding Adults Partnership between Devon and Torbay have reached fruition 
during the past year. Torbay is keen to maintain its own identity and has its own 
particular opportunities and threats, but it makes sense to build on our close links 
with Devon to provide a consistent approach across the area and to reduce the 
duplication and resource requirements of two separate Boards 
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1.3 Siân Walker – Former Chair of the Devon Safeguarding Adults 
Partnership 
 
 
The pandemic had a massive impact on all of us, especially on 
vulnerable people living in Devon’s communities.  Whilst, like 

others, we had to adjust the way we worked, the Devon Safeguarding Adults Board 
continued to function well, adapting to more regular updates from statutory partners 
from the Council, Police. NHS and the voluntary and community sector.  This 
provided information and data which enabled us to take immediate action where 
appropriate.  The Board continued to function with virtual meetings but work behind 
the scenes changed as Board Support staff were deployed to front line services, 
importantly to resource services to support effective safeguarding.  We maintained a 
good overview and I felt assured that safeguarding remained a top priority by all 
partners.  I worked alongside other Safeguarding Chairs in the south-west so we 
could all learn from one another, adapt and be agile to these new circumstances.  I 
ensured that we maintained our ability to respond well to the very many 
circumstances in which people found themselves, both citizens and professionals 
across the partnership.as we supported them all in their Covid response.  Plans were 
progressed during this time to merge the Devon & Torbay Safeguarding Adults 
Boards, something which I fully supported in the knowledge that our partners worked 
across both Council areas, and it enabled a more dynamic and efficient way of 
working.   
 
I was delighted, after chairing the Devon Safeguarding Partnership for 5 years, to 
leave it in a far healthier position.  I am grateful for the opportunity I had to work 
across our county and delighted to hand over to Paul Northcott with the newly 
merged Partnership Board. 
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Section 2: Our Role and Purpose 

The Torbay & Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership (TDSAP) is the collective name for 
the partners that work with the Board to safeguard adults across Torbay and Devon.  

The Torbay & Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership (TDSAP) was founded in the 
final quarter of 2010/21 by Devon County Council and Torbay and South Devon NHS 
Foundation Trust as a requirement of the Care Act 2014. It provides strategic leadership 
for adult safeguarding across Torbay & Devon. Prior to the creation of the TDSAP there 
were two separate Boards operating in Torbay and Devon; the Devon Safeguarding 
Adults Partnership and the Torbay Safeguarding Adults Board. 

The TDSAP is completely independent, with an independent chair. 

The core objective of the Partnership, set out in section 43(2) of the Care Act 2014, is to 
help and protect adults in its area in cases where an adult has care and support needs 
and; 

-   They are experiencing, or at risk of, abuse or neglect; and  

-    As a result of those care and support needs, they are unable to protect themselves 
from either the risk of or the experience of abuse or neglect  

The TDSAP acts as the key mechanism for agreeing how agencies work together to 
safeguard and promote the safety and wellbeing of adults at risk and/or in vulnerable 
situations. It does this by co-ordinating what each of the TDSAP members does and 
makes sure that they do it effectively. 

The TDSAP multi-agency partnership, aims to promote awareness and understanding of 
abuse and neglect among service users, carers, professionals, care providers and the 
wider community. It works to generate community interest and engagement in 
safeguarding to make sure that ‘safeguarding is everyone’s business’. 

The TDSAP also commissions Safeguarding Adults Reviews for people who have 
experienced poor safeguarding outcomes, to ensure that lessons are learned for the 
future. 
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Section 3: Our Structure 
 

The TDSAP established the below structure to undertake the work on behalf of the 
Partnership. These meetings are supported by the Partnership Business Manager and 
Partnership Co-Ordinator. Each sub-group has a regularly reviewed Terms of Reference.  
 
When required, Task & Finish groups are established to deliver key elements of work 
commissioned by and reported to the Partnership.  These Task and Finish groups 
comprise of representatives nominated by Partnership members who have sufficient 
knowledge and skills to contribute to the required task.  

 

 

Section 4: Our Partnership Members 
 

The TDSAP has representatives from the following organisations; Torbay & South Devon 
NHS Foundation Trust, Northern Devon Healthcare NHS Trust, Royal Devon & Exeter 
NHS Trust, University Hospitals Plymouth NHS Trust, NHS Devon Clinical Commissioning 
Group, NHS England/Improvement, Torbay Council, Devon County Council, East Devon 
District Council, Devon Partnership Trust, Livewell Southwest, South Western Ambulance 
Service Foundation Trust, Devon & Cornwall Police, HM Prison & Probation Service, 
Devon & Somerset Fire & Rescue Service, Care Quality Commission, Living Options, 
Healthwatch, Trading Standards, Housing and The Department of Work and Pensions.  
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Section 5: Safeguarding Adult Reviews 
 

The Torbay & Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership (TDSAP) must arrange a 
Safeguarding Adults Review (SAR) when an adult in its area dies as a result of abuse or 
neglect, whether known or suspected, and there is a concern that partner agencies could 
have worked more effectively to protect the adult.  
 
The TDSAP must also arrange a SAR if an adult in its area has not died, but the SAB knows 
or suspects that the adult has experienced serious abuse or neglect. Boards may also 
arrange for a SAR in any other situations involving an adult in its area with needs for care 
and support. 

 
Consistent SAR themes from 2020/21 referrals include:  
 

 Mental Health 
 Suicide  
 Self-Neglect 
 COVID Lockdown Impact  

 
The SAR Core Group continues to meet quarterly and has done so throughout the COVID 
pandemic. The Core Group is attended by representatives from partner organisations 
including CCG, NHS, Local Authorities and the Police.  
 
SAR Activity During 2020/21: 
 

 There have been 24 SAR referrals during the period of 2020-2021.  
 

 10 SAR referrals were received by Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership. 3 SAR 
referrals were received by Torbay Safeguarding Adults Board. 11 SAR referrals were 
received by the TDSAP.  

 
 There have been 4 SAR Learning Events across Torbay and Devon  

 
In 2020-21 the Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership published one SAR – ‘SAR Ben’.  
 
Summary of SAR Ben: 
 

Ben was 57 years old when he died. He was reported missing on 3rd November 
2018. His body was found off the coast of Devon on 5th November 2018. He had not 
been seen for several days before this. 
 
Ben had Huntington’s Disease. Huntington’s Disease is a relentlessly progressive 
neurodegenerative disorder which, for Ben, resulted in complex care needs. The 
difficulties Ben experienced as a result of the impact on his frontal lobe resulting from 
his Huntington’s Disease, impacted on his ability to cope with daily life.  
 
Given Ben’s complex needs and associated risks, his care and support needed to be 
considered in a multi-agency and multi-disciplinary way.  
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At the time of his death Ben was being supported by several agencies. Ben’s family 
held a view that a different approach to working alongside Ben was needed.  

 
Learning Point: Experience, skills and confidence of staff working with 
Huntington’s Disease 
The experience, skills and confidence of staff working with someone who has a 
complex long-term condition plays a big part in the success of such support. In Ben’s 
case more could have been done to utilise the expertise of both services and family 
members with relevant experience. Ben was well known to the Huntington’s Disease 
regional advisor who could have been contacted to assist with care planning. 
However, this did not happen. Staff should have proactively engaged the support of 
condition-specific specialist services in their assessment and planning of care. There 
should have been greater focus on Ben’s strengths and personal goals. 

 
Learning Point: Mental health commissioning arrangements 
The review highlights the disjointed nature of Devon mental health commissioning 
arrangements for people with a diagnosis of Huntington’s Disease. In Devon there 
are several commissioned services within the community, both for long term 
conditions and mental health, which may be able to support a person’s mental health 
needs. The suitability of the service would be dependent on a person’s presentation, 
stage and primary need and diagnosis. In Ben’s case, services available appeared to 
be based on diagnosis rather than need. As the Community Mental Health service in 
Devon is not commissioned to provide a single identified ‘neuropsychiatric care’ 
service, Ben did not receive community mental health support. There does not 
appear to have been consideration of alternative services to provide support. There 
is an apparent lack of awareness across the health and care system regarding the 
range of services available for people with a diagnosis of Huntington’s Disease, the 
criteria, the limitations of the services, and how these services can be accessed.  
 
Learning Point: Risk assessment and risk management 
The perception that multi-agency risk management can’t occur unless under the 
auspices of undertaking a safeguarding enquiry needs addressing. In Ben’s case 
there was a significant delay in getting a multi-disciplinary team response to risk. 
There was a difference of opinion across organisations around what are acceptable 
levels of risk for Ben. There needs to be more regular use of multi-disciplinary risk 
management meetings with clear outcomes and actions attributed to all agencies. 
Multi-agency risk assessments must be of a sufficiently high standard and include 
feedback from key agencies and significant others in the person’s life. 
 

Further information on TDSAP SARs, including copies of previously published SARs, please 
visit our website.  
 
For more information on how to raise a concern please visit our website. 
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Section 6: TDSAP Sub-Groups 
 
 
6.1 Community Reference Group 

 
The newly formed Joint TDSAP Community Reference Group (CRG) includes people 
recruited from local Voluntary, Community and Social Enterprise (VCSE) and people with 
lived experience of the safeguarding process, across the TDSAP area.  
 
The CRG has grown from strength to strength undertaking co-production, consultation and 
engagement work. Methods to gather intelligence have included focused task and finish 
groups, on-line and telephone surveys and varied user led dialogue. The CRG has 
provided new ways for people who have been through safeguarding processes to input 
directly into the work of the partnership.  
 
The CRG provides feedback on key priorities for future work, is raising awareness of 
safeguarding with the adult population and two-way communication channels with 
representatives within and across the VCSE.  
 
During 2021 the CRG brought the voice of the service user into the Annual Partnership 
Development Day and ensured that the voice of the people we support, remains central to 
the planning of future partnership priorities.  
 
 

6.2 Learning & Improvement Sub-Group 
 

The Learning and Improvement Subgroup has continued to undertake and complete key 
areas of work, despite meeting less frequently than usual in 2020/21 due to partner 
agencies responding to health and social priorities related to the COVID 19 
pandemic.  These areas of work include the Partnership reviewing, retendering and 
awarding a contract to provide a comprehensive range of safeguarding adults and mental 
capacity act training. The majority of the training during the year, was delivered virtually due 
to the COVID 19 pandemic. The safeguarding adults training strategy has remained a key 
focus following its approval last year. Assurance was sought from partners regarding 
individual progress in order to develop a partnership wide implementation plan.  
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6.3 Mental Capacity Act Sub-Group 
 

Over the previous 12 -month period the work of the Mental Capacity Act Subgroup 
experienced some disruption as a consequence of the Covid19 pandemic response. 
Although some of the sub group meetings were stood down, to allow partners to concentrate 
on their COVID 19 pandemic responses, the existing work plan was regularly reviewed and 
updated once the group was in a position to reconvene. 
 
There is renewed energy amongst our partners for collaborative working wherever possible 
and a recognition that there continues to be an ongoing need to increase legal literacy 
across operational staff groups to protect the wellbeing and rights of people we support 
across Torbay and Devon.  
 
The priority work will continue to be focussed on the following areas: 
 

 Increasing understanding and application of Legal Literacy across partner organisations  

 The Liberty Protection Safeguards which are expected to come into force in 2022.  

 The use of lawful restrictive measures 

 The Mental Capacity Act 2005 learning outcomes from SARs 

 

The group continues to work in tandem with the Learning and Improvement Sub Group and 
the interaction between these 2 sub-groups is regularly reviewed to ensure this 
organisational arrangement is fit for purpose to help deliver the strategic priorities of the 
partnership.  
 

6.4 Operational Delivery Group 
 

The Operational Delivery Group (ODG) oversees all of the above sub-groups and reports 
directly to the Partnership Board. In 2021/21, following a review of the Safeguarding 
Insight Data, the ODG established four Task and Finish groups to review the data and 
suggest areas for improvements. The four groups focused on; Care Homes, Types of 
Abuse, Blue Light Services and Health Referrals.  
  
The Partnership has been supporting the Local Authorities to help inform a national 
picture in relation to the COVID 19 pandemic. The results of which are shared back to 
local authorities and our Partnership to inform future learning opportunities, via an Insights 
Data Report. 
 
The ODG continues to review and consider developing areas of adults safeguarding to 
ensure that partners are well informed to respond to emerging themes and trends. 

  

Page 74



11 
 

Section 7: TDSAP Priorities 2020/21 
 

Prior to the establishment of the TDSAP in Dec 2020, the Torbay Safeguarding Adults 
Board and the Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership had separate strategic priorities 
held within their own business plans. 

 
Former Torbay Safeguarding Adults Board (TSAB) 

 
The TSAB Business Plan was for the period 2018-2021and included the below priorities:  
 

1. Embedding Making Safeguarding Personal 
2. Learning from Safeguarding Adult Reviews 
3. The Interface Between Safeguarding Adults at Risk and Domestic Abuse / 

Sexual Violence  
4. Preventative and Creative Solutions 
5. Mental Capacity Act  
6. Market Shaping and Commissioning  

 
 

Former Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership (DSAP) 
 

The DSAP Business Plan for 2020-2021 included the below priorities: 
 

1. Safeguarding within the Covid-19 Pandemic: 
 To work in partnership to ensure continuity of safeguarding adults 

business. 
 

2. Living Well: 
 The DSAP Board aims to support partners to deliver preventative 

actions, to safeguard those with care and support needs through 
learning together and delivering change. 

 
Copies of both of the above business plans can be found on our partnership website. 
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Section 8: Our Work During 2020/21 
 
 

COVID-19 had a significant impact on both Safeguarding Adults Boards and the newly 
merged Board and the core work that continued during the pandemic. A decision was 
made, in consultation with partners, to re-prioritise and strategically pause some work, to 
enable partners to concentrate on their pandemic response as a priority.  
 
Despite adopting a focus on statutory assurance and support, the Boards continued to 
maintain their Care Act 2014 obligations for safeguarding adults with regular assurance 
gained from their key safeguarding partners.  
 
Partners provided assurance reports to the Independent Chairs including updates on their 
COVID 19 crisis response. This approach ensured that partners provided proportionate 
strategic overview during the pandemic. 
 
In December 2021 the Devon Safeguarding Adults Partnership and the Torbay 
Safeguarding Adults Board merged to form the TDSAP. This included a successful 
process to appoint a new Independent Chair to the TDSAP. The merger was completed in 
Quarter 4 of 2020/21 and since then the TDSAP has been working to ensure their policies 
and procedures are aligned across the new partnership.  
 
The TDSAP has undertaken a review of Safeguarding and Mental Capacity Act training to 
ensure the offer from the TDSAP is up to date and in line with legal literacy. The TDSAP 
increased safeguarding training capacity for partners to meet increased demand following 
an awareness campaign launched in 2020.  
 
The TDSAP undertook a review of the referral process for SARs as a result of an 
increased number of SARs being received. An evaluation criteria was introduced to 
ensure the process is as effective and efficient as possible.  
 
Learning from SARS continues to be a priority piece of work for the TDSAP going into 
2021/22 and beyond, as detailed in the Strategic Priorities 2021/2024.  
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Section 9: Looking Ahead 
 

The Strategic Priorities for the TDSAP have been agreed and published in the 2021-
2024 TDSAP Business Plan.  
 
A copy of the strategic priorities can be found by clicking here: Strategic Priorities 
2021/2024 
 
 
The priorities are detailed below: 
 

  
Strategic Priority  

  

  
What we will do to deliver this priority  

  
To embed the learning from 
Safeguarding Adult Reviews 
(SARs) into organisational 

practice 

  
 Partners will contribute to the SAR process and play a key role to 
identify the relevant learning  

 
 We will embed a process to identify immediate learning and 
implement this swiftly  

  
 We will ensure the learning is SMART with key success criteria in 
place  

  
 Partners will provide strong evidence to assure the TDSAP that 
sustained improvements have been embedded  

  
 Promote multi-organisational communication, ensuring 
cooperation as an underlying key principle  

  
 Develop swift and dynamic processes for delivery of 
Safeguarding Adults Reviews  

  
 Each Safeguarding Adults Review will have an underlying 
principle to ‘Focus on the Learning’ for each organisation  

  
 We will regularly monitor, identify and resolve reoccurring SAR 
themes to prevent reoccurrence  
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Strategic Priority  

  

  
What we will do to deliver this priority  

 
To work with partners to 
better understand and 

reduce the risk of ‘Hidden 
Harm’, especially in the 

context of COVID 19 

 Support and encourage all safeguarding partners to focus on the 
‘Hidden Harm’ that is usually out of sight from public view and often 
not recognised or reported  

  
 Ensure that the emphasis is on having a culture of ‘spotting early 
signs’ to prevent risks escalating  

  
 Use COVID 19 data and information to seek assurance that 
partners are all uncovering and responding to hidden harm  

  
 Ensure that all safeguarding partners who work with people who 
have needs for care and support, exercise professional curiosity and 
take appropriate action  

  
 Embed the theme of ‘professional curiosity’ within multi agency 
case audits (MACA)  

  
 Develop and deliver a multi-organisational workshop and 
awareness campaign for partners and service representatives to 
better understand, encourage and support professional curiosity and 
escalation within their organisations  

  

To improve outcomes for 
people with needs for care 
and support by finding the 

right solution for them 
  
  

 To seek assurance that partners and service representatives 
work together to establish more effective coordination to achieve 
person centred solutions  

  
 Work with partners and service representatives to better 
understand and embed a creative approach to finding effective 
solutions for people with complex lives   

  
 We will develop and share key data and information to help 
develop effective communications and co-ordination between 
partner organisations, including strengthening links with the districts 
and community safety partners   

  
 We will focus on preventative strategies to better understand how 
we can avoid the need for safeguarding intervention  

  
 We will work with service representatives and commissioning 
partners to better understand people’s needs and support them to 
achieve their desired outcomes  

  
 To have regular assurance from partners that people are 
safeguarded during and after the COVID-19 pandemic and that 
attention to safeguarding continues in accordance with statutory 
responsibilities, recognising that some people will be put at greater 
risk as a consequence of the pandemic 
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Strategic Priority  

  

  
What we will do to deliver this priority  

 Improving Involvement and 
Engagement with people in 

receipt of safeguarding 
services 

  

 We will build on past Safeguarding Awareness Campaigns by 
targeting communications within our communities to raise further 
awareness of safeguarding  

  
 We will learn from COVID 19 experiences and use this feedback 
to shape future engagement  

  
 We will work with key partners to improve the interface with 
children's services especially for those who transition to adult 
services  

  
 To seek assurance that all partners are involving and listening to 
people about their experience of safeguarding  

  
 Ensuring that all people are listening to, valuing and responding 
to relatives, friends and people in communities  

  
 The partnership will have a focus on ‘Making Safeguarding 
Personal’ to ensure that safeguarding is person-led and outcome-
focussed  

  
 We will continue to invest and engage with community groups to 
ensure the ‘voice of the person’ is central to partnership working  
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